Belleville, Illinois

Financial Statements and Supplementary Information Year Ended December 31, 2017

Financial Statements and Supplementary Information Year Ended December 31, 2017

Table of Contents

Independent Auditor's Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	3
Basic Financial Statements	
Government-wide Financial Statements	
Statement of Net Position	
Fund Financial Statements	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds	11
Reconciliation of Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds to the Statement of Net Position	
Governmental Funds to the Statement of Activities	14
Notes to the Financial Statements	15
Required Supplementary Information	
Schedules of Employers Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability and Employer Contributions - IMRF	35
Schedules of Changes of Employer's Proportionate Share of the Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios	
Supplementary Information	
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	37
Schedule of Program Activity	
Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on	
Compliance and Other Matters	43
Independent Auditor's Report on Compliance For Each Major Federal Program and on	
Internal Control Over Compliance	45
Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs	47



Independent Auditor's Report

St. Clair County Board St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department Belleville, Illinois

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities and each major fund of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department ("St. Clair County IGD") as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise St Clair County IGD's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the governmental activities and each major fund of St. Clair County IGD as of December 31, 2017, and the respective changes in financial position for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States require that the management's discussion and analysis on pages 3 through 8, the pension information on page 35, and the other post-employment benefits information on page 36 be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Supplementary Information

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise St. Clair County IGD's basic financial statements as a whole. The accompanying schedule of expenditures of federal awards on pages 37 through 39 as required by Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards and the schedule of program activity on pages 40 through 42, are presented for the purposes of additional analysis, and are not a required part of the financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements. The information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the financial statements or to the financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States. In our opinion, the supplementary information is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the financial statements taken as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with Government Auditing Standards, we have also issued our report dated August 7, 2018, on our consideration of St. Clair County IGD's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with Government Auditing Standards in considering St. Clair County IGD's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Wipfli LLP

August 7, 2018 Madison, Wisconsin

Wipfli LLP

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Financial Highlights

- St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's ("St. Clair County IGD") overall financial position, as reflected in total net position, decreased by \$176,038 for the year ended December 31, 2017, and decreased by \$211,922 for the year ended December 31, 2016.
- In governmental funds, the total fund balance decreased by \$55,926 and increased by \$88,265 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

A synopsis of key financial activities for the 2017 fiscal year is as follows:

Workforce Investment Division includes Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Formula Grant and Trade Adjustment Assistance Grants. The Workforce Investment Division funding increased 26.78% due to an increase in the Formula Grant funding.

Community Development Division includes St. Clair County Community Development Block Grant, Home Grant, Lead Grant, Homelessness Prevention Grants, Supportive Housing Grants, various Illinois Housing Development Grants, and the Neighborhood Stabilization Program. The Community Development Division funding decreased 1.78% due to a decrease in the St. Clair County Community Development Division Grant funding.

Community Services Division includes the St. Clair Community Action Agency Grants; Community Services Block Grant, Weatherization Grant from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, and Weatherization DOE from the U.S. Department of Energy and Low-Income Energy Grants. The Community Services Division funding increased 10.79% due to an increase in funding in Weatherization and in the Low-Income Energy Grants.

Overview of the Financial Statements

The basic financial statements of St. Clair County IGD are comprised of three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the financial statements. In addition, other information supplementary to the basic financial statements is provided.

Government-wide Financial Statements

- The government-wide financial statements are the statement of net position and the statement of activities. These statements present an aggregate view of St. Clair County IGD's finances in a manner similar to private and nonprofit sectors.
- The statement of net position presents information on all of St. Clair County IGD's assets/deferred outflows of resources and liabilities/deferred inflows of resources, with the difference between the two being reported as net position.
- The statement of activities presents information showing how St. Clair County IGD's net position changed during the year.
- The government-wide financial statements are shown on pages 9 and 10 of this report.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Fund Financial Statements

- St. Clair County IGD also produces fund financial statements. A fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities. St. Clair County IGD, like other federal/state and local governments, uses fund accounting to demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. Fund statements generally report operations in more detail than St. Clair County IGD's organization-wide statements.
- There are two fund financial statements: the balance sheet and the statement of revenue, expenditures, and changes in fund balances.
- St. Clair County IGD has only one fund type—the governmental fund. Governmental funds include the following: the general fund and the special revenue fund. The special revenue fund accounts for all federal, state, and local grant-funded programs.
- Financial information is presented separately on both the balance sheet and the statement of revenue, expenditures, and changes in fund balances for the general and special revenue fund as these are considered to be the major funds. Data for the funds is combined into a single aggregated column. Data for each federal, state, and local program within the special revenue fund is provided separately as additional information on pages 40 through 42 of this report. The governmental fund financial statements are on pages 11 through 14 of this report.

The major features of St. Clair County IGD's financial statements, including the portion of the activities reported and the type of information contained, is shown in the following table.

	Government-wide	Fund Financial Statements
	Statements	Governmental
Scope	Entire St. Clair County IGD	The programmatic and operating activities of St. Clair
_	-	County IGD.
Required Financial	Statement of net position and	Governmental fund balance sheet and statement of revenue,
Statements	statement of activities	expenditures, and changes in fund balance.
Basis of Accounting	Accrual accounting and	Modified accrual accounting. Current financial resources
and Measurement Focus	economic resources focus	focus.
Type of Asset and	All assets and liabilities, both	Generally, includes assets expected to be used and liabilities
Liability Information	financial and capital, short-term,	that come due during the year or soon thereafter. No capital
-	and long-term	assets or long-term liabilities included.
Type of Inflow and	All revenue and expenses during	Revenue for which cash is received during or soon after the
Outflow Information	the year, regardless of when cash	end of the year, expenditures when goods or services have
	is received or paid	been received and the related liability is due and payable.

Notes to the Financial Statements

The notes to the financial statements provide additional information that is essential to the full understanding of the data provided in St. Clair County IGD's government-wide and fund financial statements. The notes to the financial statements can be found on pages 15 through 34 of this report.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Government-Wide Financial Analysis

Net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. In the case of St. Clair County IGD, assets/deferred outflows of resources exceeded liabilities/deferred inflows of resources by \$1,477,585 and \$1,734,932 at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. Table 1 provides a summary of St. Clair County IGD's net position for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016.

Table 1
Condensed Statement of Net Position
(in \$1,000)

		Governmental Activities			
		2017	2	2016	
Current assets	\$	5,669	\$	5,823	
Capital and other assets		3,097		2,107	
Total assets		8,766		7,930	
Deferred outflows		163		494	
Current liabilities		3,386		3,484	
Noncurrent liabilities		2,713		3,177	
Total liabilities		6,099		6,661	
Deferred inflows		1,352		28	
Net position:					
Net investment in capital assets		7		14	
Restricted		1,704		1,957	
Unrestricted	(233)	(236)	
Total net position	\$	1,478	\$	1,735	

For the year ended December 31, 2017, in governmental activities, total assets increased by \$835,483, primarily due to the recording of net pension asset of \$563,649 and an increase in forgivable loan receivable of \$510,068. Total liabilities decreased by \$562,433 due to a decrease unearned revenue of \$602,894, a \$939,428 decrease in net pension liability, and an increase in forgivable loan payable of \$510,068.

For the year ended December 31, 2016, in governmental activities, total assets decreased by \$1,080,377, primarily due in part to a decrease in cash and grant receivable of \$922,261. Total liabilities decreased by \$1,135,686 primarily due to an increase in accounts payable of \$191,751, and a \$1,186,462 decrease in unearned revenue.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Government-Wide Financial Analysis (Continued)

Change in Net Position

Table 2 summarizes the change in net position for 2017 and 2016.

Table 2
Change in Net Position
(in \$1,000)

		2017	Percentage		2016	Percentage
Revenue:		2017	of Funding		2010	of Funding
	\$	15 500	00.070/	æ	16 475	07.030/
Net grant revenue	Þ	15,508	99.07%	\$	16,475	97.93%
Revolving loan payments		37	0.24%		106	0.63%
Interest income		20	0.13%		17	0.10%
Program income		80	0.50%		213	1.27%
Miscellaneous		9	0.06%		13	0.07%
Total revenue		15,654	100.00%		16,824	100.00%
Expenditures:						
Job training and employment		3,850	24.32%		3,687	21.64%
Housing and urban development		6,129	38.72%		7,652	44.92%
Weatherization/energy assistance		5,263	33.25%		5,000	29.35%
Community services programs		785	4.96%		659	3.87%
Nonprogram transactions	(204)	(1.29%)		21	0.12%
Depreciation – Unallocated		7	0.04%		17	0.10%
Total expenditures		15,830	100.00%		17,036	100.00%
Change in net position	(\$	176)		(\$	212)	
Net position – Beginning of	\$	1,654		\$	1,947	
year	Ф			Φ	· ·	
Change in accounting principle		0		(81)	
Net position – Beginning of	Ф	1.654		¢.	1.066	
year, as restated	\$	1,654		\$	1,866	
Net position – End of year	\$	1,478		\$	1,654	

As shown, program revenue in the form of grants and contributions for 2017 and 2016 provide over 99% and 98%, respectively of the funds for governmental activities, which are expended primarily on job training, housing, and weatherization.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Governmental Activities

Net Cost of Governmental Activities

Table 3 reports the cost of governmental activities. The table also shows each activity's net cost (total cost less grants and contribution revenue provided for specific programs).

Table 3
Net Cost of Governmental Activities
(in \$1,000)

		2	017			2	2016		
	Total Cost		Net	t Cost	To	tal Cost	Net Cost of Services		
	of	Services	of Services		of	Services			
Job training and employment	\$	3,850	(\$	32)	\$	3,687	(\$	58)	
Housing and urban development		6,129	(206)		7,652	(28)	
Weatherization/energy assistance		5,263	(171)		5,000	(149)	
Community services programs		785		23		659		52	
Nonprogram transactions	(204)		205		21	(21)	
Depreciation - Unallocated		7	(7)		17	(17)	
Totals	\$	15,830	(\$	188)	\$	17,036	(\$	221)	

In 2017, the overall decrease in expenses was due mainly to a decrease in housing and urban development.

The Housing and Urban Development programs operate various revolving loan programs. The net cost of services was funded by restricted net assets reserved for revolving loans.

In 2016, the overall increase in expenses was due mainly to a increase in Job training and employment and Housing and urban development.

Governmental Funds

St. Clair County IGD completed the year with a total governmental fund balance of \$2,283,041, a \$55,926 decrease from the 2016 fund balance of \$2,338,967.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Governmental Activities (Continued)

Capital Assets

At the end of 2017, St. Clair County IGD had invested a cumulative of \$186,563 in capital assets; including vehicles, temporary structures, and equipment (see Table 4). Additional information about capital assets can be found in Note 6. St. Clair County IGD recognized depreciation expense of \$7,007 for governmental activities. Total accumulated depreciation on these assets was \$180,005.

Table 4
Capital Assets

	2017	2016	% Change
Vehicles	\$ 136,131	\$ 136,131	0.0%
Equipment	13,492	13,492	0.0%
Temporary structures	36,940	36,940	0.0%
Accumulated depreciation	(180,005)	(172,998)	4.1%
Totals	\$ 6,558	\$ 13,565	(51.6%)

Factors Bearing on St. Clair County IGD's Future

All of our programs continue to be under discussion by the White House and Congress. These discussions for the most part have been related to program elimination or significant reductions in grant funding. At present there was a reprieve but we believe such funding threats will be a regular concern in the years ahead.

Contacting St. Clair County IGD's Financial Management

This financial report is designed to provide our citizens, taxpayers, customers, and investors and creditors with a general overview of St. Clair County IGD's finances and to demonstrate St. Clair County IGD's accountability for the money it receives. If you have questions about this report or need additional financial information, contact Connie DeRousse, Fiscal Manager, St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department, 19 Public Square, Suite 200, Belleville, Illinois 62220.

Statement of Net Position December 31, 2017

Assets	Governmenta Activities
Current assets:	
Cash	\$ 2,826,449
Grants receivable	1,579,530
Other assets	108,895
Revolving loans receivable	138,268
Forgivable loans receivable	1,015,493
Total current assets	5,668,635
Noncurrent assets:	
Revolving loans receivable	123,739
Forgivable loans receivable	2,402,649
Net pension asset	563,649
Capital assets, net	6,558
Total noncurrent assets	3,096,595
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 8,765,230
Deferred Outflows of Resources	
Pension and OPEB related	163,283
TOTAL ASSETS & DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES	\$ 8,928,513
Liabilities and Net Assets	
Current liabilities:	
Current revolving loans payable	\$ 138,268
Current forgivable loans payable	1,015,493
Accounts payable	1,345,304
Accrued payroll and related expenses	149,714
Unearned revenue	658,414
Funds held in escrow	78,401
Total current liabilities	3,385,594
Noncurrent liabilities:	
Accrued vacation and personal leave	124,841
Revolving loan liability	123,739
Net OPEB liability	62,167
Forgivable loans payable	2,402,649
Total noncurrent liabilities	2,713,396
Total liabilities	6,098,990
Deferred Inflows of Resources	
Pension and OPEB related	1,351,938
Net position:	
Investment in capital assets	6,558
Restricted for revolving loans	1,704,045
Unrestricted	(233,018
Total net position	1,477,585
TOTAL LIABILITIES, DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES AND NET POSITION	\$ 8,928,513

Statement of Activities Year Ended December 31, 2017

Functions/Programs		Direct Expenses		Indirect Operating Capital Expenses Charges for Grants and Grants and Allocation Services Contributions Contributions					Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Assets Governmental Activities			
Governmental activities: Program:												
Job training and employment	e	3,575,761	\$	273,899	Ф	0	\$	3,817,945	\$	0	(\$	31,715)
Housing and urban development	Φ	5,750,862	Φ	378,250	Ф	103,862	Φ	5,817,943	\$		(\$	206,598)
Weatherization/energy assistance		4,960,253		302,902		230		5,092,200	\$		(\$	170,725)
Community services programs		713,201		72,107		29,348		778,948	\$		\$	22,988
Total program activities		15,000,078		1,027,158		133,440		15,507,745	Ψ	0	(386,050)
Support services: Nonprogram transactions Depreciation - unallocated	(204,634) 7,007		0				0		0	(204,634 7,007)
Total support services	(197,627)		0				0		0		197,627
Total expenditures	\$	14,802,451	\$	1,027,158	\$	133,440	\$	15,507,745	\$	0	(\$	188,423)
		eneral revenu General Interest incor									\$	751 11,634
		Total gener	al r	evenue								12,385
	C	hange in net ¡	osi	ition							(176,038)
	N	et position - I	3eg	inning of ye	ar							1,734,932
		hange in acco	_								(81,309)
	N	et position - I	3eg	inning of ye	ar, a	is restated						1,653,623
	N	et position - I	End	of year							\$	1,477,585

Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds December 31, 2017

	•	General Fund	Special Revenue Fund	Go	Total overnmental Funds
Assets:					
Cash	\$	351,560	\$ 2,474,889	\$	2,826,449
Grants receivable		725	1,578,805		1,579,530
Revolving loans receivable		0	262,007		262,007
Forgivable loans receivable		0	3,418,142		3,418,142
Due from other funds		101,500	28,211		129,711
Other assets		108,895	0		108,895
TOTAL ASSETS	\$	562,680	\$ 7,762,054	\$	8,324,734
Liabilities:					
Accounts payable	(\$	134,609)	\$ 1,479,913	\$	1,345,304
Accrued payroll and related expenses		0	149,714		149,714
Due to other funds		117,247	12,464		129,711
Deferred revenue		0	658,414		658,414
Funds held in escrow		1,046	77,355		78,401
Forgivable loan payable		0	3,418,142		3,418,142
Revolving loan liability		0	262,007		262,007
Total liabilities	(16,316)	6,058,009		6,041,693
Fund balances:					
Nonspendable		108,895	0		108,895
Restricted		0	1,704,045		1,704,045
Unassigned		470,101	0		470,101
Total fund balances		578,996	1,704,045		2,283,041
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES	\$	562,680	\$ 7,762,054	\$	8,324,734

Reconciliation of Balance Sheet - Governmental Funds to the Statement of Net Position December 31, 2017

Total fund balance - Governmental funds			\$	2,283,041
Total net position reported to governmental activities in the statement of net position are different from the amount reported above as total governmental fund balances because: Capital assets used in government activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the fund statements. Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are:				
Net pension asset	\$	563,649		
Governmental capital assets		186,563		
Governmental accumulated depreciation	(180,005)		
				570,207
Deferred outflows related to pensions not recorded in the fund statement				163,283
Unpaid vacation and personal leave is a liability of the governmental funds only if the employee has resigned or retired. Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net assets are:				
Accrued vacation and personal leave			(124,841)
Net OPEB liability			(62,167)
Deferred inflows related to pensions and OPEB not recorded in the fund statement			(1,351,938)
Total net position - Governmental activities			\$	1,477,585

Statement of Revenue, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds Year Ended December 31, 2017

	(General Fund	Special Revenue Fund	Go	Total overnmental Funds
Revenue:					
Grants:					
Current year awards	\$	0	\$15,623,566	\$	15,623,566
Repayments to funding sources		0	(115,821)	(115,821)
Net grant revenue		0	15,507,745		15,507,745
Revolving loan repayments		0	36,953		36,953
Interest income		11,634	8,157		19,791
Program income		0	79,614		79,614
Miscellaneous income		751	8,716		9,467
Total revenue		12,385	15,641,185		15,653,570
Expenditures:					
Program activities:					
Job training and employment		0	3,821,241		3,821,241
Housing and urban development		0	6,077,869		6,077,869
Weatherization/energy assistance		0	5,231,607		5,231,607
Community services programs		0	777,173		777,173
Emergency programs		0	0		0
Support services	(198,394)	0	(198,394)
Total expenditures	(198,394)	15,907,890		15,709,496
Excess of revenue over (under) expenditures		210,779	(266,705)	(55,926)
Other financing sources (uses):					
Transfers in (out)	(13,699)	13,699		0
Total other financing sources (uses)	(13,699)	13,699		0
Net change in fund balances		197,080	(253,006)	(55,926)
Fund balances - Beginning of year		381,916	1,957,051	(2,338,967
Fund balances - End of year	\$	578,996	\$ 1,704,045	\$	2,283,041

Reconciliation of Statement of Revenue, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance of Governmental Funds to the Statement of Activities

Year Ended December 31, 2017

Net change in fund balances - Total governmental funds			(\$	55,926)
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:				
The acquisition of capital assets are reported in the governmental funds as expenditures. However, for governmental activities, those costs are shown in the statement of net assets and allocated over their estimated useful lives as annual depreciation expenses in the statement of activities.				
Capital outlay reported in governmental fund statements	\$	0		
Depreciation expense reported in the statement of activities	(7,007)		
Amount by which capital outlays are more than depreciation in the current period Vested accrued vacation and personal leave are reported in the government			(7,007)
funds when amounts are paid. The statement of activities reports the value of benefits earned during the year.				
Accrued vacation and personal leave earned Accrued vacation and personal leave paid	(116,186) 136,125		
Net accrued vacation and personal leave (earned)				19,939
OPEB related expenditures Pension related expenditures			(19,101 152,145)
Change in net position - Governmental activities			(\$	176,038)

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Nature of Operations

St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department ("St. Clair County IGD") is a department of St. Clair County, Illinois (the "County"). For financial reporting, St. Clair County IGD includes all funds and other authorities over which the Department exercises oversight responsibilities. Oversight responsibility is defined to include the following considerations: selection of governing authority, designation of management, ability to significantly influence operations, accountability for fiscal matters, the scope of an organization's public service, and/or special financing relationships.

St. Clair County IGD administers economic development and rehabilitation, weatherization, job training, and other social service programs in St. Clair County for the economically disadvantaged under various federal and state grants. It is a distinct entity established through these agreements and its operations are accounted for separately from those of St. Clair County. St. Clair County IGD receives approximately 35% of its support directly from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD); approximately 25% from the U.S. Department of Labor, passed through the Illinois Department of Commerce and Economic Opportunity (DCEO); and approximately 21% from U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, passed through DCEO.

The St. Clair Community Action Agency (CAA) was formed as a 501(c)(3) organization. The CAA has been in existence since 1964. In 1983, the CAA formed a unique relationship with St. Clair County Government in an effort to reach a broader population of eligible county residents. The St. Clair County IGD oversees the daily operation of the CAA through a program operations agreement. All activity of the CAA is reported in St. Clair County IGD's special revenue fund. The CAA has a fifteen-member advisory Board of Directors that reflect a diverse composition. It is comprised of five representatives each from the public sector, client representatives and private sector. The mission of the CAA is to improve the quality of life for individuals in their communities with a focus on proving direct assistance to individuals and families in their effort to attain self-sufficiency and lead enriched productive lives.

The accompanying financial statements present the activities of St. Clair County IGD. Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States require that these financial statements include the primary government and its component units. Component units are separate organizations that are included in St. Clair County IGD's reporting entity because of the significance of their operational or financial relationships with St. Clair County IGD. All significant activities and organizations with which St. Clair County IGD exercises oversight responsibility have been considered for inclusion in the financial statements. CAA is considered a blended component unit of St. Clair County IGD.

Significant Policies

The financial statements of St. Clair County IGD have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) as applied to government units. The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) is the accepted standard-setting body for establishing governmental accounting and financial reporting principles. The significant accounting principles and policies utilized by St. Clair County IGD are described below.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Basis of Presentation

Government-wide Statements

The statement of net position and the statement of activities present financial information about St. Clair County IGD's governmental activities. These statements include the financial activities of the overall government in its entirety. Eliminations have been made to minimize the double counting of internal transactions. Governmental activities generally are financed through intergovernmental revenue and other nonexchange transactions.

The statement of activities presents a comparison between direct expenses and program revenue for each function of St. Clair County IGD's governmental activities. Direct expenses are those that are specifically associated with and are clearly identifiable to a particular function. Program revenue includes: (a) charges paid by the recipients for goods or services offered by the programs, and (b) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular program. Revenue that is not classified as program revenue, including interest income, is presented as general revenue.

St. Clair County IGD applies restricted resources first when an expense is incurred for a purpose for which both restricted and unrestricted net position is available. Depreciation expense, which can be specifically identified by function, is included in the direct expenses of the function.

Fund Financial Statements

The fund statements provide information about St. Clair County IGD's funds. Separate statements for each fund category are presented. The emphasis of fund financial statements is on major governmental funds, each displayed in a separate column.

St. Clair County IGD reports the following major governmental funds:

General Fund

The general fund is St. Clair County IGD's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial activity that is not required to be accounted for in the special revenue fund. All general receipts that are not allocated by law or contractual agreement to a special revenue fund are accounted for in this fund. General operating expenditures and the capital improvement costs that are not paid through other funds are paid from the general fund.

Special Revenue Fund

The special revenue fund accounts for activities associated with providing economic development and rehabilitation, weatherization, job training, and other social service programs. Sources include financial aid received from the state and federal government. Excess expenditures of the fund are financed with a transfer from the general fund.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Basis of Presentation

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recorded when earned and expenses are recorded at the time liabilities are incurred, regardless of when the related cash transaction takes place. Nonexchange transactions, in which St. Clair County IGD gives or receives value without directly receiving or giving equal value in exchange, include grants, entitlements, and donations. On an accrual basis, revenue from grants and donations is recognized in the fiscal year in which all eligibility requirements have been satisfied. Interest earnings on temporary investments are recognized in the fiscal period earned.

The governmental fund statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Under this method, revenue is recognized when measurable and available. St. Clair County IGD considers all revenue reported in the governmental funds to be available if the revenue is collected within 60 days after the end of the fiscal year. Expenditures are recorded when the related fund liability is incurred. General capital asset acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds.

Unearned revenue is reported on the balance sheet when potential revenue does not meet both the "measurable" and "available" criteria for recognition in the current period. Unearned revenue also arises when resources are received by St. Clair County IGD before it has a legal claim to them, as when grant monies are received prior to the incurrence of qualifying expenditures. In subsequent periods when both revenue recognition criteria are met, or when the government has a legal claim to the resources, the liability on the balance sheet is removed and revenue is recognized.

Intergovernmental Revenue

In governmental funds, entitlements and nonreimbursable grants are recorded as receivables and revenue when measurable and available. Reimbursement type grants are recorded as receivables and revenue when the related expenditures are incurred. St. Clair County IGD participates in various federal programs.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Escrow Deposits

Escrow deposits consist of funds held in escrow as required by the agreements with subcontractors for certain grant programs. Approved loan commitments may also be escrowed prior to final disbursement from the revolving loan funds.

Budgetary Information

The primary revenue source of St. Clair County IGD is federal and state grants. The grant contracts themselves provide sufficient control over the expenditure of grant proceeds; therefore, the adoption of an annual budget is not necessary. As a result, budgetary information has not been provided in these financial statements.

Capital Assets

Capital assets are reported at actual cost. Donated assets are reported at an estimated fair value at the time received.

Capitalization thresholds (the dollar value above which asset acquisitions are added to the capital asset accounts), depreciation methods, and estimated useful lives of capital assets reported in the government-wide statements are as follows:

	Capitalization		Depreciation	Estimated	
	Tł	reshold	Method	Useful	<u>Life</u>
Vehicles	\$	5,000	Sum of the years'	digits	5
Computer Equipment		5,000	Sum of the years'	digits	3
Temporary Structures		5,000	Sum of the years'	digits	5

Cost Allocations

Joint costs are allocated to benefiting programs using various allocation methods depending on the type of joint cost being allocated. Joint costs are those costs incurred for the common benefit of all agency programs, which cannot be readily identified with a final cost objective. The joint costs of St. Clair County IGD are allocated to the various funds based upon St. Clair County IGD's formalized and approved cost allocation plan.

Loans Receivable

St. Clair County IGD no longer operates loan programs for economic development and residential rehabilitation for lower income families in St. Clair County IGD's service area. St. Clair County IGD operates forgivable loan programs under their housing activities for low-income individuals. The programs consist of loans for home rehabilitation, homebuyer assistance, new home construction, and HOME grants. The assistance provided is recorded as a receivable with a corresponding increase in temporarily restricted net position. Any loans subsequently repaid will reduce the loan receivable.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Loans Receivable (Continued)

Management has the intent and ability to hold all loans for the foreseeable future or until maturity or pay-off. Management has reported the loans at their outstanding unpaid principal balances adjusted for charge-offs and the allowance for expected loan losses, if applicable.

Loans losses are charged against the loan balance when management believes the collectability of the principal is unlikely. Subsequent recoveries, if any, are credited to the loan balance.

Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources

In addition to assets, the statement of net position and/or balance sheet will sometimes report a separate section of deferred outflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, *deferred outflows of resources*, represents a consumption of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an outflow of resources (expense/expenditure) until then. At this time, St. Clair County IGD has two items that qualify for reporting in this category. The deferred outflows of resources represent St. Clair County IGD's pension amounts related to the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund and amounts related to other postemployment benefit-healthcare costs.

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position and/or balance sheet will sometimes report a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, *deferred inflows of resources*, represents the acquisition of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. At this time, St. Clair County IGD has two items that qualify for reporting in this category. The deferred inflows of resources represent St. Clair County IGD's pension amounts related to the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund and amounts related to other post-employment benefit-healthcare costs.

Net Position

Net position represents the difference between assets and deferred outflows of resources and liabilities and deferred inflow of resources in the government-wide financial statements. Net investment in capital assets consists of capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation. Net position is reported as restricted in the government-wide financial statements when there are limitations imposed on their use through external restrictions imposed by creditors, grantors, or laws or regulations of other governments or imposed by law through constituted provisions or enabling legislation.

Fund Balances

In the fund financial statements, governmental funds report aggregate amounts for five classifications of fund balances based on the constraints imposed on the use of these resources.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Fund Balances (Continued)

Nonspendable fund balance: This classification includes amounts that cannot be spent because they are either (a) not in spendable form—prepaid items or inventories, or (b) legally or contractually required to be maintained intact. St. Clair County IGD has a nonspendable fund balance of \$108,895 consisting of inventory supplies and prepaid items that are reported as other assets.

Restricted fund balance: This classification reflects the constraints imposed on resources either (a) externally by creditors, grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments, or (b) imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. St. Clair County IGD has a restricted fund balance of \$1,704,045 consisting of revolving loans.

Committed fund balance: These amounts can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal resolutions by the Board of Directors. Those committed amounts cannot be used for any other purpose unless the Board of Directors removes the specified use by taking the same type of action that imposed the original commitment. This classification also includes contractual obligations to the extent that existing resources in the fund have been specifically committed for use in satisfying those contractual requirements. Currently, St. Clair County IGD does not have any committed fund balances.

Assigned fund balance: This classification reflects the amounts constrained by the Board of Directors "intent" to be used for specific purposes, but are neither restricted nor committed. The Board of Directors and management have the authority to assign amounts to be used for specific purposes. Assigned fund balances include all remaining amounts (except negative balances) that are reported in governmental funds, other than the General Fund, that are not classified as nonspendable and are neither restricted nor committed. Currently, St. Clair County IGD does not have any assigned fund balances.

Unassigned fund balance: This fund balance is the residual classification for the General Fund. It is also used to report negative fund balances in other governmental funds.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is St. Clair County IGD's policy to use externally restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources - committed, assigned and unassigned—in order as needed.

Income Taxes

St. Clair Community Action Agency is exempt from federal income taxes under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code. It is also exempt from Illinois franchise or income tax. St. Clair Community Action Agency is required to assess whether it is more likely than not that a tax position will be sustained upon examination on the technical merits of the position assuming the taxing authority has full knowledge of all information. If the tax position does not meet the more likely than not recognition threshold, the benefit of that position is not recognized in the financial statements. St. Clair Community Action Agency has determined there is no amount to record as assets or liabilities related to uncertain tax positions.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 1: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Subsequent Events

Subsequent events have been evaluated through August 7, 2018, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

Note 2: Cash

Custodial Credit Risk - Deposits

In the case of deposits, St. Clair County IGD minimizes its risks that in the event of a bank failure, the Department's deposits may not be returned to it. State statutes require that all monies deposited in banks and savings and loans that exceed 75% of the capital stock and surplus of such institution shall be collateralized by specific securities. However, the Department generally requires collateral on all deposits over FDIC or SIPC coverage. The pledging financial institution's trust department or the Federal Reserve holds the collateral. As of December 31, 2017, none of St. Clair County IGD's bank balances totaling to \$3,040,837 was exposed to custodial credit risk because all balances were insured or collateralized with securities held by the pledging or financial institution's trust department or agent.

Note 3: Grants Receivable

Grants receivable consist of the following:

Illinois Department of Commerce and Economic Opportunity	\$ 1,186,758
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development	392,047
Other	725
m . 1	Φ1.5 5 0.530
Total	\$1.579.530

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 4: Revolving Loans Receivable Revolving Loan Liability Reserve for Loans

St. Clair County IGD operates loan programs for economic development and residential rehabilitation for lower income families to be paid back over a period of up to ten years. Net loans receivable of \$266,007 are recorded as an asset and are offset by a liability in the special revenue fund.

The St. Clair County IGD Community Services Block Grant (CSBG) program was funded by DCEO. The CSBG Loan program was suspended in 2015. The program suspension remained in 2017. As of December 2017 all funds repaid from CSBG loans will be held by IGD until further notice from DCEO.

There is currently no allowance for loan losses or discount recorded.

Loans receivable consist of the following:

Jobs and business development Residential housing	\$	255,921 6,086
Subtotals		262,007
Current portion	(138,268)
Long-term portion	\$	123,739

A summary of revolving loans receivable and related restricted net position is as follows:

					Ne	t Position
Program	Rates	Period		/31/2017 Salance		estricted or Loans
Home Rehabilitation	2.52%	Various	\$	6,086		84,096
CDBG Loans	3-5%	Various	,	50,249	•	322,419
CSBG Loans	3-5%	Various		205,672		1,297,530
Totals			\$	262,007	\$	1,704,045

The change in the revolving loans payable during 2017 is as follows:

 1/1/17 Balance	Addit	ions	Re	ductions	2/31/17 alance	Du	mount e Within <u>1e Year</u>
\$ 298,959	\$	0	\$	36,952	\$ 262,007	\$	138,268

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 4: Revolving Loans Receivable (Continued) Revolving Loan Liability Reserve for Loans

Net position restricted for loans represents funds that have been repaid in 2017 and prior to St. Clair County IGD.

The collection scheduled for notes receivable is as follows:

2018	\$ 138,268
2019	21,223
2020	23,919
2021	73,804
2022	1,473
Thereafter	3,320
<u>Total</u>	\$ 262,007

St. Clair County IGD monitors the credit quality of the loans. As of December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD determined there were no loans that were considered impaired or non-performing.

Note 5: Forgivable Loans Receivable Forgivable Loans Payable

St. Clair County IGD operates forgivable loan programs under their housing activities for low-income individuals. The programs consist of loans for home rehabilitation, homebuyer assistance, new home construction, and HOME grants. The home rehabilitation, homebuyer assistance, and HOME grants are forgiven over four to six years. The new home construction loans are forgiven over a ten-year period. All of the loans are contingent on the homeowner not selling the property. If the home is sold prior to that date, a proportionate amount of the forgivable loan must be repaid to St. Clair County IGD based on the number of years remaining on the loan period.

The forgivable loan receivable and corresponding payable balance at December 31, 2017, is \$3,418,142. The schedule of forgiveness is as follows:

2018	\$ 1,015,493
2019	866,270
2020	658,687
2021	475,270
2022	298,728
Thereafter	103,694
Total	\$ 3,418,142

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 5: Forgivable Loans Receivable (Continued) Forgivable Loans Payable

The change in the forgivable loans payable during 2017 is as follows:

				Amount
1/1/17			12/31/17	Due Within
Balance	Additions	Reductions	Balance	One Year
				_
\$ 2,908,074	\$ 1,983,752	\$ 1,473,684	\$ 3,418,142	\$ 1,015,493

St. Clair County IGD monitors the credit quality of the loans. As of December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD determined there were no loans that were considered impaired or non-performing.

Note 6: Capital Assets

Capital asset balances and activity for the year ended December 31, 2017, were as follows:

	E	Beginning					Ending
]	Balance	In	creases	D	ecreases	Balance
Governmental activities:							
Capital assets being depreciated:							
Vehicles	\$	136,131	\$	0	\$	0 \$	136,131
Equipment		13,492		0		0	13,492
Temporary structures		36,940		0		0	36,940
Total capital assets being depreciated		186,563		0		0	186,563
Less accumulated depreciation for:							
Vehicles	(123,015)	(6,558)		0 (129,573)
Equipment	(13,043)	(449)		0 (13,492)
Temporary structures	(36,940)	(0)		0 (36,940)
Total accumulated depreciation	(172,998)	(7,007)		0 (180,005)
Governmental activities capital assets,							
net of accumulated depreciation	\$	13,565	(\$	7,007)	\$	0 \$	6,558

Depreciation expense for the year ended December 31, 2017, could not be readily allocated to specific government functions. Total depreciation for governmental activities for the year ended December 31, 2017, was \$7,007.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 7: Due From/ Due To Other Funds

Individual interfund receivable and payable balances as of December 31, 2017, are as follows:

Fund	Dι	ue From	Due To	
Special revenue:				
Job training and employment	\$	0 \$	2,427	
Housing and urban development		10,537	10,037	
Weatherization/energy assistance		15,840	0	
Community services programs		1,834	0	
Special revenue totals		28,211	12,464	
General fund		101,500	117,247	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Totals	\$	129,711 \$	129,711	

At December 31, 2017, a net of \$129,711 is owed between the special revenue fund and the general fund. Interfund activities are recorded to meet specific cash needs.

Note 8: Operating Leases

St. Clair County IGD leases various facilities and equipment for operation of its programs. Lease expense for the year ended December 31, 2017, was \$242,136. Future minimum lease payments on leases having terms beyond one year are as follows:

2018 2019 2020	\$ 46,519 42,522 19,365
Total	\$ 108,406

Note 9: Employee Benefits

The Intergovernmental Grants Department is a component unit of St. Clair County, Illinois and participates in the County's defined benefit pension plan. Actuarial assumptions are based on the County regular members as a whole and therefore, the entirety of this note is a reflection of the retirement fund commitment of the County and IGD, not just IGD. IGD has reported the net pension liability, deferred outflows of resources, and pension expense based on the IGD's member wages as a percentage of the entire regular plan's member wages (6.84%). IGD believes this percentage could be applied to the following actuarial information of the plan as a whole.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (continued)

Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF) Plan Description

Plan Description. The County's defined benefit pension plan for employees provides retirement and disability benefits, post retirement increases, and death benefits to plan members and beneficiaries. The County's plan is managed by the Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF), the administrator of a multi-employer public pension fund. A summary of IMRF's pension benefits is provided in the "Benefits Provider" section of this document. Details of all benefits are available for IMRF. Benefit provisions are established by statute and may only be changed by the General Assembly of the State of Illinois. IMRF issues a publicly available Comprehensive Annual Financial Report that includes financial statements, detailed information about the pension plan's fiduciary net position, and required supplementary information. The report may be obtained for download at www.imrf.org.

Benefits Provided

IMRF has three benefit plans. The vast majority of IMRF members participate in the Regular Plan (RP). The Sheriff's Law Enforcement Personnel (SLEP) plan is for sheriffs and deputy sheriffs. Counties could adopt the Elected County Official (ECO) plan for officials elected prior to August 8, 2011 (the ECO plan was closed to new participants after that date).

All three IMRF benefit plans have two tiers. Employees hired before January 1, 2011, are eligible for Tier 1 benefits. Tier 1 employees are vested for pension benefits when they have at least eight years of qualifying service credit. Tier 1 employees who retire at age 55 (at reduced benefits) or after age 60 (at full benefits) with eight years of service are entitled to an annual retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, in an equal to 1-2/3% of the final rate of earnings for the first 15 years of service credit, plus 2% for each year of service credit after 15 years to a maximum of 75% of their final rate of earnings. Final rate of earnings is the highest total earnings during any consecutive 48 months within the last 10 years of service, divided by 48. Under Tier 1, the pension is increased by 3% of the original amount on January 1 every year after retirement.

Employees hired after January 1, 2011, are eligible for Tier 2 benefits. Tier 2 employees are vested for pension benefits when they have at least ten years of service. Participating employees who retire at age 62 (at reduced benefits) or after age 67 (at full benefits) with ten years of service are entitled to an annual retirement benefit, payable monthly for life, in an equal to 1-2/3% of the final rate of earnings for the first 15 years of service credit, plus 2% for each year of service credit after 15 years to a maximum of 75% of their final rate of earnings. Final rate of earnings is the highest total earnings during any consecutive 96 months within the last 10 years of service, divided by 96. Under Tier 2, the pension is increased on January 1 every year after retirement, upon reaching age 67, by the lesser of:

- 3% of the original pension amount, or
- ½ of the increase in the Consumer Price Index of the original pension amount.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Employees Covered by Benefit Terms

As of December 31, 2017, the following regular employees were covered by the benefit terms:

	IMRF
Retirees and Beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	713
Inactive Plan Members entitled to but not yet receiving	
benefits	419
Active Plan Members	644
Total	1,776

Contributions

As set by statute, the County's Regular Plan Members are required to contribute 4.5% of their annual covered salary. The statute requires employers to contribute the amount necessary, in addition to member contributions, to finance the retirement of its own employees. The annual contribution rate for calendar year 2017 was 10.68%. For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, the St. Clair County IGD contributed \$203,463 to the plan. The County also contributes for disability benefits, and supplemental retirement benefits, all of which are pooled at the IMRF level. Contribution rates for disability and death benefits are set by IMRF's Board of Trustees, while the supplemental retirement benefits rate is set by statute.

Net Pension Asset

At December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD reported an asset of \$563,649 for its proportionate share of the net pension asset. St. Clair IGD's proportion of the net pension asset was based on St. Clair IGD's share of employee wages contributing to the pension plan relative to the employee wages of all participating employers. At December 31, 2017, St. Clair IGD's proportion was 6.84%. The net pension asset was measured as of December 31, 2017. The total pension asset used to calculate the net pension asset was determined by an actuarial valuation as of that date.

Actuarial Assumptions

The following are the methods and assumptions used to determine total pension asset/liability at December 31, 2017:

- The Actuarial Cost Method used was Entry Age Normal
- The **Asset Valuation Method** used was Market Value of Assets.
- The **Inflation Rate** was assumed to be 2.5%.
- Salary Increases were expected to be 3.39% to 14.25%.
- The **Investment Rate of Return** was assumed to be 7.50%.
- **Projected Retirement Age** was from the Experience-based Table of Rates, specific to the type of eligibility condition, last updated for the 2017 valuation pursuant to an experience study from years 2014 to 2016.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Actuarial Assumptions (continued)

- The IMRF-specific rates for **Mortality** (for non-disabled retirees) were used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Blue Collar Health Annuitant Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.
- For **Disabled Retirees**, and IMRF-specific mortality table was used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF-specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Disabled Retirees Mortality Table, applying the same adjustments that were applied for non-disabled lives.
- For **Active Members**, an IMRF-specific mortality table was used with fully generational projection scale MP-2017 (base year 2015). The IMRF-specific rates were developed from the RP-2014 Employee Mortality Table with adjustments to match current IMRF experience.
- The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was determined using a building block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return (expected returns, net of pension plan investment expense, and inflation) are developed for each major asset class. These ranges are combined to produce the long-term expected rate of return by weighting the expected future real rates of return to the target asset allocation percentage and adding expected inflation. The target allocation and best estimates of geometric real rates of return for each major asset class are summarized in the following table:

	Portfolio	Long-term Expected
	Target	Real Rate
Asset Class	Percentage	Of Return
Domestic Equity	37%	6.85%
International Equity	18%	6.75%
Fixed Income	28%	3.00%
Real Estate	9%	5.75%
Alternative Investments	7%	2.65-7.35%
Cash Equivalents	1%	2.25%
Total	100%	-

There were no benefit changes during the year.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Single Discount Rate

A Single Discount Rate of 7.50% was used to measure the total pension liability. The projection of cash flow used to determine this Single Discount Rate assumed that the plan members' contributions will be made at the current contribution rate, and that the employer contributions will be made at rates equal to the difference between actuarially determined contribution rates and the member rate. The Single Discount Rate reflects:

- 1. The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments (during the period on which the fiduciary net position is projected to be sufficient to pay benefits), and
- 2. The tax-exempt municipal bond rate based on an index of 20-year general obligation bonds with an average AA credit rating (which is published by the Federal Reserve) as of the measurement date (to the extent that the contributions for use with the long-term expected rate of return are not met).

For the purpose of the most recent valuation, the expected rate of return on plan investments is 7.50%, the municipal bond rate is 3.31%, and the resulting single discount rate is 7.50%.

Sensitivity of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following presents the plan's net pension liability (asset), calculated using a Single Discount Rate of 7.50%, as well as what the plan's net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a Single Discount Rate that is 1% lower or 1% higher:

	1%	Current	1%
	Lower	Discount	Higher
	6.50%	7.50%	8.50%
Net Pension Liability (Asset)	\$3,330,486	(\$563,649)	(\$3,776,061)

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions

For the year ended December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD recognized pension credit of \$(152,145). At December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

	D	eferred	D	eferred
	Ou	tflows of	Inf	lows of
Deferred Amounts Related to Pensions	Re	esources	Re	sources
Deferred Amounts to be Recognized in Pension Expense in Future Periods				
Differences between expected and actual				
experience	\$	5,929	\$	18,998
Changes in assumptions		2,232		321,580
Net difference between projected and actual				
earnings on pension plan investments		155,122	1	,011,360
Total Deferred Amounts to be recognized in				
pension expense in future periods		163,283	1	,351,938
Pension Contributions made subsequent to				
the Measurement Date		0		0
Total Deferred Amounts Related to Pensions	\$	163,283	\$1	,351,938

Amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized as a reduction in pension expense in future periods as follows:

		Decrease
	Year Ending	In Pension
	December 31	Expense
2018		\$ (200,581)
2019		(256,362)
2020		(406,280)
2021		(325,391)
Total		\$ (1,188,614)

Employee Health and Welfare Benefits

The County has a self-insurance program covering certain health and welfare benefits for substantially all of its employees including IGD. The employees' medical plan is funded with the county contributing to the Employee Medical Trust fund, an Internal Service fund, the cost for its employees with a minimal contribution by the employee. Contributions paid by IGD were \$416,460 for the year ended December 31, 2017. Employee dependent coverage is paid by the employee through payroll deductions.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Postemployment Benefits other than Pension

IGD participates in the County's Postemployment Benefit program for healthcare. The County must provide health coverage to certain retired employees and their eligible dependents under the Municipal Employee's Continuation Privilege law. To be eligible, the retiree must retire from active service and be immediately eligible for an IMRF pension or disability benefit and covered by the County's health plan at retirement. Participation is only allowed immediately after retirement and cannot be added at a later date. The benefit levels are the same as those afforded to active employees. The program becomes secondary to Medicare when the retiree or spouse reaches age 65. Premiums charged are at COBRA rates less a 2% administration fee as required by State statute. Premiums are withheld by IMRF from retirement pay and paid directly to the County. Premiums and costs are included in the Internal Service Fund of the County.

The County established an irrevocable trust to fund future benefits. Currently, administrative costs for the trust are minimal and paid by the OPEB Trust Fund. The current funding policy is to contribute the Actuarially Determined Contribution as calculated by the actuary. The plan does not issue a separate report. The activity of the fund is reported in the County's Post-Employment Benefits Trust Fund, a fiduciary fund.

Employees Covered by Benefit Terms

As of December 31, 2017, the following regular employees were covered by the benefit terms:

	OPEB
Retirees and Beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	80
Active Plan Members	736
Total	816

Contributions

Employer contributions are based on bi-annual actuarially determined amounts. The County Board authorizes the actual contribution as part of the annual budget process. Employees are not required to contribute to the plan. The 2017 calculated contribution of \$334,951 was paid in full.

Net OPEB Liability

At December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD reported a liability of \$62,167 for its proportionate share of the net OPEB liability. St. Clair IGD's proportion of the net OPEB liability was based on St. Clair IGD's share of contributions for healthcare benefits relative to the contributions of healthcare benefits of all participating employers. At December 31, 2017, St. Clair IGD's proportion was 3.87%. The net OPEB liability was measured as of December 31, 2017. The total OPEB liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as December 31, 2016 with a measurement date of December 31, 2017.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Postemployment Benefits other than Pension (continued)

Actuarial Assumptions

The following are the methods and assumptions used to determine total OPEB liability at December 31, 2017:

- The Actuarial Cost Method used was Entry Age Normal
- The Asset Valuation Method used was Market Value
- The **Inflation Rate** was assumed to be 2.3%
- The **Investment Rate of Return** was assumed to be 5.25%
- The **Healthcare Cost Trend Rates** were 6.8% for 2017, gradually decreasing to an ultimate rate of 4.0% for 2088 and beyond
- The **Mortality Rates** were based on the RP-2014 Mortality for Employees, Healthy Annuitants, and Disabled Annuitants with generational projection per Scale MP-2016
- The long-term expected **Rate of Return** on plan investments was determined by added expected inflation to expected long-term real returns and reflection expected volatility and correlation. The capital market assumptions are per Milliman's investment consulting practice as of December 31, 2016.

		Long-term
	Portfolio	Expected
	Target	Real Rate
Asset Class	Percentage	Of Return
Broad US Equities	20.57%	5.18%
Developed Foreign Equities	13.03%	6.42%
Fixed Income	60.21%	0.76%
Cash Equivalents	5.94%	0.29%

Discount Rate

A discount rate of 5.25% was used to measure the total OPEB liability. The plan's fiduciary net position was not projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current active and inactive employees. Therefore, the discount rate for calculating the total OPEB liability is equal to the single equivalent rate that results in the same actuarial present value as the long-term expected rate of return applied to benefit payments, to the extent that the plan's fiduciary net position is projected to be sufficient to make projected benefits payments, and the municipal bond rate applied to benefit payments, to the extent that the plan's fiduciary net position is not projected to be sufficient.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 9: Employee Benefits (Continued)

Postemployment Benefits other than Pension (continued)

Sensitivity of the Net OPEB Liability (Asset) to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following presents the plan's net OPEB liability, calculated using a Discount Rate of 5.25%, as well as what the plan's net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using a Discount Rate that is 1% lower or 1% higher:

	1%	Current	1%
	Lower	Discount	Higher
	4.25%	5.25%	6.25%
Net OPEB Liability	\$75,144	\$62,167	\$50,235

Sensitivity of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in the Healthcare Cost Trend Rates

The following presents the plan's net OPEB liability, calculated using the current healthcare cost trend rates as well as what the County's net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using trend rates that are 1% lower or 1% higher:

	1%	Current	1%
	Lower	Discount	Higher
	4.25%	5.25%	6.25%
Net OPEB Liability	\$45,514	\$62,167	\$81,454

OPEB Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB

For the year ended December 31, 2017, St. Clair County IGD recognized OPEB expense of \$62,208. Amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB will be recognized in OPEB expense in future periods as follows:

	Increase
Year Ending	In Pension
December 31	Expense
2018	\$ (10)
2019	(10)
2020	(10)
2021	(10)
Total	\$ (40)

Notes to the Financial Statements

Note 10: Risk Management

St. Clair County IGD is exposed to various risks of losses related to torts; theft of, damage to, and destruction of assets; errors and omissions; injuries to employees; and natural disasters. St. Clair County IGD participates in the Illinois Counties Risk Management Trust, which carries commercial insurance to provide insurance coverage to local counties in Illinois. Insurance premiums are paid by St. Clair County. St. Clair County IGD paid \$101,219 to the County for insurance premiums for the year ended December 31, 2017. St. Clair County IGD also carries commercial insurance for public employee dishonesty. There are no unsettled claims that exceed commercial coverage for any of the past three fiscal years. There was no significant reduction in insurance coverage.

Note 11: Contingencies

Currently, St. Clair County IGD has several pending lawsuits relating to discrimination, retaliation and improper wages. Judgments have not been reached on any of the lawsuits and St. Clair County IGD continues to vigorously defend its position. Accordingly, adjustments, if any, which might result from the resolution of this matter, have not been reflected in the financial statements.

Required Supplementary Information

Schedules of Employer's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability and Employer Contributions - Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF) Year Ended December 31, 2017

Schedule of Employer's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liablity Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF)

St Clair County IGD's proportion of the net pension liability St Clair County IGD's proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset) St Clair County IGD's covered-employee payroll	6.84% (\$ 563,649) \$ 2,001,416
St Clair County IGD's proportionate share of the net pension liability	-11.64%
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total pension liability	101.70%

Schedule of Employer Contributions Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF)

Contractually required contribution	\$	213,446
Contribution in relation to the contractually required contribution	(\$	213,446)
	\$	_

St Clair Conty IGD's covered-employee payroll \$ 2,001,416

Contributions as a percentage of coverd employee payroll 10.68%

Note to Scdedule

Changes of benefit terms: There were no changes of benefit terms for any participation employer in IMRF

Changes of assumptions: There were no changes in the assumptions

Schedule of Changes of Employer's Proportionate Share of the Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios Year Ended December 31, 2017

Schedule of Employers Proportionate Share of the Net OPEB Liablity

St Clair County IGD's proportion of the net OPEB liability	3.87%
St Clair County IGD's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability	\$ 62,167
St Clair County IGD's covered-employee payroll	\$ 1,435,337
St Clair County IGD's proportionate share of the net OPEB liability	4.33%
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total OPEB liability	67.82%

Note to Scdedule

Changes of benefit terms: There were no changes of benefit terms for any participation employer in OPEB

Changes of assumptions: There were no changes in the assumptions



Schedule A-1 Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Year Ended December 31, 2017

Teal Blace December 31, 2017		Federal CFDA	Passed Through to	
Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program Title	Grant Number	Number	Subrecipients	Federal Expenditures
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development				
Direct Grant				
Community Development Block Grant - Entitlement Grants Clu	ıster			
Community Development Block Grant	B-12-UC-17-0005	14.218	0	17,750
Community Development Block Grant	B-13-UC-17-0005	14.218	0	74,097
Community Development Block Grant	B-14-UC-17-0005	14.218	0	181,883
Community Development Block Grant	B-15-UC-17-0005	14.218	0	754,094
Community Development Block Grant	B-16-UC-17-0005	14.218	52,881	1,930,099
Community Development Block Grant	B-17-UC-17-0005	14.218	0	56,691
Community Development Block Grant Revolving Loans	None	14.218	0	61,626
• 1	Federal Expenditures CFDA #		52,881	3,076,240
	•			
Passed-Through the State of Illinois, Department of				
Commerce and Economic Opportunity				
Midwest-Public Assistance & Infrastructure	08-302033	14.228	0	194,211
To	otal Federal Expenditures CFD	A #14.228	0	194,211
Direct Grant				
HOME Investment Partnership Program	M-13-DC-17-0215	14.239	0	12,230
HOME Investment Partnership Program	M-14-DC-17-0215	14.239	0	243,082
HOME Investment Partnership Program	M-15-DC-17-0215	14.239	0	448,721
HOME Investment Partnership Program	M-16-DC-17-0215	14.239	0	491,342
HOME Investment Partnership Program	M-17-DC-17-0215	14.239	0	14,741
HOME Investment Partnership Program Revolving Loans	None	14.239	0	8,107
To	otal Federal Expenditures CFD	A #14.239	0	1,218,223
Supportive Housing	IL0083L5T081609	14.267	0	95.736
Supportive Housing	IL0083L5T081508	14.267	0	68,180
Supportive Housing	IL0082L5T081609	14.267	0	17,622
Supportive Housing	IL0082L5T081508	14.267	0	27,276
Supportive Housing	IL0624L5T081500	14.267	0	69,940
Supportive Housing	IL0663L5T081600	14.267	0	17,058
Supportive Housing	IL0085L5T081609	14.267	97,811	144,944
Supportive Housing Supportive Housing	IL0521L5T081605	14.267	6,979	7,427
Supportive Housing	IL0087L5T081609	14.267	42,184	62,155
Supportive Housing		14.267	15,737	16,116
	IL0520L5T081605		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,
Supportive Housing	IL0442L5T081607	14.267	12,400	12,753
Supportive Housing	IL0085L5T081508	14.267	94,382	135,448
Supportive Housing	IL0521L5T081504	14.267	5,605	6,088
Supportive Housing	IL0087L5T081508	14.267	44,847	64,339
Supportive Housing	IL0520L5T081504	14.267	13,601	13,928
Supportive Housing	IL0442L5T081506	14.267	11,541	11,947
To	otal Federal Expenditures CFD	A #14.267	345,087	770,957

Schedule A-2 Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Year Ended December 31, 2017

Teal Elided December 31, 2017		Federal		
		CFDA	Passed Through to	
Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program Title	Grant Number	Number	Subrecipients	Federal Expenditures
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development				
Direct Grant				
Lead Based Paint Hazard Control	ILLHB0550-13	14.900	0	188,685
	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #14.900	0	188,685
U.S. Department of Labor				
Passed-Through the State of Illinois, Department of				
Commerce and Economic Opportunity				
Trade Adjustment Assistance	15-661024	17.245	0	50,856
Trade Adjustment Assistance	16-661024	17.245	0	353,557
J	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #17.245	0	404,413
W. 10. A. d. 10. A. S. L. W. 1		15.050		120 506
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	15-681024	17.258	0	128,506
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	16-681024	17.258	0	1,328,719
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	17-681024	17.258	0	36,447
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Incentive	14-632024 Total Federal Expenditures CFI	17.258	0	3,032 1,496,704
	Total Federal Expenditures CTL	A #17.236		1,470,704
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	15-681024	17.259	62,998	95,835
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	16-681024	17.259	300,978	620,429
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 1	17-681024	17.259	264,701	289,964
	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #17.259	628,677	1,006,228
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 2	15-681024	17.278	0	122,214
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 2	16-681024	17.278	50,390	604,143
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Title 2	17-681024	17.278	0	54,038
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Incentive	15-632024	17.278	0	3,033
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Rapid Response	16-651024	17.278	0	102,859
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Rapid Response	17-651024	17.278	0	24,313
	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #17.278	50,390	910,600
Total Federal Expenditures WIO	A Cluster CFDA #17.258, #17.259	, and #17.278	679,067	3,413,532
U.S. Department of Energy				
Passed-Through the State of Illinois, Department of				
Commerce and Economic Opportunity				
Weatherization Assistance for Low-Income Persons	17-401008	81.042	0	152,445
Weatherization Assistance for Low-Income Persons	13-404008	81.042	0	190,857
	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #81.042	0	343,302

Schedule A-3 Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards Year Ended December 31, 2017

		Federal CFDA	Passed Through to	
Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program Title	Grant Number	Number	Subrecipients	Federal Expenditures
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services				
Passed-Through the State of Illinois, Department of				
Commerce and Economic Opportunity				
Weatherization	17-221008	93.568	0	476,897
Weatherization	16-221008	93.568	0	216,120
Low-Income Home Energy Assistance	16-224008	93.568	0	851,809
Low-Income Home Energy Assistance	17-224008	93.568	0	905,523
Low-Income Home Energy Assistance	16-225008	93.568	0	67,914
	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	A #93.568	0	2,518,263
Passed-Through the State of Illinois, Department of	-			
Commerce and Economic Opportunity				
Community Services Block Grant	17-231008	93.569	297,491	611,056
Community Services Block Grant	16-231008	93.569	62,114	167,892
·	Total Federal Expenditures CFI	OA #93.569	359,605	778,948
	TOTAL FEDERAL EXPENDIT	URES	\$ 1,436,640	\$ 12,906,774

Note to Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards

Note 1 - Basis of Presentation

The accompany schedule of expenditures of federal awards (the Schedule") includes the federal grant activity of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department under programs of federal government for the year ended December 31, 2017. The information in this Schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance). Because the Schedule presents only a selected portion of the operation of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department, it is not intended to and does not present the financial position, changes in net assets or cash flows of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department.

Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Expenditures reported on the Schedule are reported on the accrual basis of accounting. Such expenditures are recognized following the cost principles contained in the Uniform Guidance, wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited as to reimbursement.

Note 3 - 10% De Minimis

St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department has elected to use the 10-percent de minimis indirect cost rate as allowed under the Uniform Guidance.

Note 4 - Outstanding Loans

This schedule also includes the outstanding loan balances for the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) of \$50,248 and Home Investment Partnership Program (HOME) of \$6,086.

	•	DBG	Η	IOME
Beginning balance	\$	61,626	\$	8,107
Loan proceeds		-		-
Loan payments		(11,378)		(2,021)
Ending balance	\$	50,248	\$	6,086

Note 5 - Program Operation Agreement

St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department has a Program Operation Agreement with the St. Clair Community Action Agency, that gives St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department all authority for the operation of all CAA programs. Programs included in this agreement are Low-Income Home Energy Assistance, Community Services Block Grant, Weatherization and Emergency Food and Shelter Programs. Funds expended on behalf of the St. Clair Community Action Agency included in this schedule are \$3,640,513.

Schedule B-1

Schedule of Program Activity Year Ended December 31, 2017

						Deferred	Special						Deferred	Special
CFDA	Grant			Program	Program or Award	(Receivable)	Revenue Fund Ral	Current	Š.		Renav-		(Receivable)	Revenue Fund Ral
Number	Number	Program Name	Grantor Agency		Amount	12/31/16	12/31/16	Receipts	9	Expenditures	ments	Transfers	12/31/17	12/31/17
ASSISTANCE PI	ROGRAMS AS IDER	ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS AS IDENTIHED IN THE CATALOG OF FEDERAL DOMESTIC ASSISTANCE	RAL DOMESTIC ASSIST	ANCE										
Department of I	Department of Housing and Urban Development	n Development												
14.218	B-12-UC-17-0005		U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,161,218	17,750	0	0	0	17,750)	0	0	0	0
14.218	B-13-UC-17-0005	CDBG 13 (703 713)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,252,333	74,097	0	0	0	74,097)	0	0	0	0
14.218	B-14-UC-17-0005	CDBG 14 (704 714)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,266,400 ((224,707)	0	365,365	0	181,883)	0	0	41,225)	0
14.218	B-15-UC-17-0005	CDBG 15 (705 715)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,224,265 ((606,89)	0	799,114	8,486 (762,580)	0	17,029 (1,860)	0
14.218	B-16-UC-17-0005	CDBG 16 (706 716)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,204,745 ((102,223)	0	1,733,938	51 (1,930,150)	0	133,541 (164,843)	0
14.218	B-17-UC-17-0005	CDBG 17 (707 717)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	3,200,562	0	0	0	0	56,691)	0	0	56,691)	0
14.218	None	Revolving Loan Programs	U.S. Dept. of HUD	10/01/15-09/01/22		0	538,341	0	13,419 (229,341)	0	0	0	322,419
		Subtotal 14.218			. ~1	(298,992)	538,341	2,898,417	21,956 (3,252,492)	0	150,570 (264,619)	322,419
14.218-ARRA	B-08-UN-17-00006	NSP ARRA PI (738)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	03/26/09-03/25/13	None	150,570	0	0	0	0	0	(150.570)	0	0
			4		. '	150,570	0	0	0	0	0	0 (150,570)	0	0
		Subtotal 14.218 Cluster			71	(148,422)	538,341	2,898,417	21,956 (3,252,492)	0) 0	264,619)	322,419
14.228	08-302033	Midwest-Public Assistance & Infras (020) IL Dept. of CEO	(20) II. Dept. of CEO	04/01/12-03/31/17	867.738	(6 648)	0	286.860	9	194.217)	0	0	0	0
		Subtotal 14.228			1	(649)	0	286,860	9	194,217)	0	0	0	0
14.239	M-13-DC-17-0215	Home Rehab. (803)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	614,093	12,230	0	0	250) (11,980)	0	0	0	0
14.239	M-14-DC-17-0215		U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	931,358	(08,980)	0	291,483 (1,765) (241,317)	0	0	(625	0
14.239	M-15-DC-17-0215	Home Rehab. (805 815)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	09/30/15-09/01/23	844,641 ((34,098)	0	454,424	1,765 (450,486)	0	0	28,395)	0
14.239	M-16-DC-17-0215	Home Rehab. (806 816)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	09/30/16-09/01/24	872,165 ((11,861)	0	435,770	250 (491,592)	0	0	67,433)	0
14.239	M-17-DC-17-0215	Home Rehab. (807 817)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	09/30/17-09/01/25	824,446	0	0	0	0 (14,741)	0	0	14,741)	0
14.239	None	Home Rehab Loans Prog. Income (821)	 U.S. Dept. of HUD 	Ongoing	None	0	150,494	0	9,373 (75,771)	0	0	0	84,096
14.239	None	Home Rehab Prog. Income CHDO (822) U.S. Dept. of HUD	22) U.S. Dept. of HUD	Ongoing	None	471,081	0	0	72,522 (90,546)	0	0	453,057	0
		Subtotal 14.239			•	388,372	150,494	1,181,677	81,895 (1,376,433)	0	0	341,909	84,096
14.267	IL0083L5T081609	Supportive Housing HRC (907)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	172,667	0	0	96,030	0	95,736)	0	0	294	0
14.267	IL0083L5T081508		U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	172,667 ((765,8	0	72,929	0	(08,180)	0	0	3,848)	0
14.267	IL0082L5T081609	Supportive Housing HMIS (917)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	50,952	0	0	16,309	0	17,622)	0	0	1,313)	0
14.267	IL0082L5T081508	Supportive Housing HMIS (916)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	50,952	619	0	26,657	0	27,276)	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0624L5T081500		U.S. Dept. of HUD	10/17/16-10/16/17	95,081	(3,775)	0	73,715	0	(69,940)	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0663L5T081600		U.S. Dept. of HUD	09/05/17-09/04/18	92,907	0	0	6,387) 0	17,058)	0	0	10,671)	0
14.267	IL0592L5T081400		922 U.S. Dept. of HUD	11/01/15-10/31/16	63,458	755	0	0	0	0	(25)	0	0	0
14.267	IL0085L5T081609		U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	287,086	0	0	154,644) 0	144,944)	0	0	9,700	0
14.267	IL0521L5T081605		U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	41,368	0	0	6,979) 0	7,427)	0	0	448)	0
14.267	IL0087L5T081609	Supportive Housing NSU (967)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	170,689	0	0	67,670	0	62,155)	0	0	5,515	0
14.267	IL0520L5T081605		U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	45,856	0	0	18,154) 0	16,116)	0	0	2,038	0
14.267	IL0442L5T081607	Supportive Housing RfR (997)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/17-06/30/18	41,342	0	0	14,271	0	12,753)	0	0	1,518	0
14.267	IL0085L5T081508	Supportive Housing JH (946)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	287,087	14,038	0	121,410) 0	135,448)	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0521L5T081504	Supportive Housing HAL (956)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	41,369 ((452)	0	6,540	0	(880'9	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0087L5T081508	Supportive Housing NSU (966)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	170,697	7,432	0	56,907) 0	64,339)	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0520L5T081504		U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	45,856	1,929	0	11,999) 0	13,928)	0	0	0	0
14.267	IL0442L5T081506	Supportive Housing RfR (996)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	07/01/16-06/30/17	41,350	1,435	0	10,512) 0	11,947)	0	0	0	0
		Subtotal 14.267			1	13,384	0	761,113	0	770,957)	(755)	0	2,785	0

Schedule B-2

Schedule of Program Activity

Year Ended December 31, 2017

CFDA	Grant	;	•	Program	Program or Award	Deferred (Receivable) Revenue	Special Revenue Fund Bal.	Current	Other	;	Repay-	,	Deferred (Receivable) Revenue	Special Revenue Fund Bal.
Number Acciet ANCE DR	Number	Number Number Program Name Grantor Agency Assistance BDOCDAMS AS IDENTIFIED IN THE CATALOGOGE EDIEDAL DOMESTIC ASSISTANCE	Grantor Agency	Period	Amount	12/31/16	12/31/16	Receipts	Revenue	Expenditures	ments	Transfers	12/31/17	12/31/17
Department of H	Assistance recognistics as Development Department of Housing and Urban Development	n Development	DOMESTIC ASSIST											
14.900	ILLHB0550-13	Lead Program (844)	U.S. Dept. of HUD	08/01/13-01/31/17	1,635,563	29,555	0	182,028	0 (188,685)	0	0	22,898	0
					1	29,555	0	182,028) 0	188,685)	0	0	22,898	0
Department of Labor	3bor													
17.245	15-661024	Trade Adjustment Assist. (276) d	IL Dept. of CEO	10/01/16-9/30/17	97,085 ((46,229)	0	97,085	0	50,856)	0	0	0	0
17.245	16-661024	Trade Adjustment Assist. (277) d	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/17-9/30/18	728,081	0	0	356,050	0	353,557)	0	0	2,493	0
		Subtotal 17.245			ı	(46,229)	0	453,135) 0	404,413)	0	0	2,493	0
17.258	15-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (205) a	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/15-06/30/17	1,383,033	58,557	0	66,949	0	128,506)	0	0	0	0
17.258	16-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (206) a	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/16-06/30/18	1,337,365 ((6,183)	0	1,334,902	0	1,328,719)	0	0	0	0
17.258	17-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (207) a	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-06/30/19	1,133,183	0	0	36,447	0	36,447)		0	0	0
17.258	15-632024	WIOA Incentive (217) a	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/16-06/30/18	10,909	0	0	0	0 (3,032)	0	0 (3,032)	0
		Subtotal 17.258				52,374	0	1,441,298) 0	1,496,704)	0) 0	3,032)	0
040	100100	THO A THAT I IN COOK!	ORGS TO A	11 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 0	007 700 1	300 30	<	<		(200 20	<	<	<	<
17.259	15-681024	WIOA 110e 1-B (203) y WIOA THE 1-B (206) v	IL Dept. of CEO	0//01/15-06/30/17	1,034,439	741 796)	0 0	0 808		95,835)		o	108 104	0 0
17.259	17-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (207) v	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-06/30/19	1.121.540	0	0	0	0	289.964)	0	0	289,964)	0
17.259	15-632024	WIOA Incentive (217) y	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/17-06/30/18	5,455	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
17.259	14-632024	WIOA Incentive (216) y	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/16-06/30/17	11,807	(11,807)	0	11,807	0	0	0	0	0	0
		Subtotal 17.259			∀	(157,268)	0	981,636	0	1,006,228)	0	0	181,860)	0
17.278	15-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (205) d	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/15-06/30/17	985,245	122,214	0	0	0	122,214)	0	0	0	0
17.278	16-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (206) d	IL Dept. of CEO	04/01/16-06/30/18	756,510 ((100,522)	0	704,665	0	604,143)	0	0	0	0
17.278	17-681024	WIOA Title 1-B (207) d	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-06/30/19	1,404,915	0	0	11,858	0	54,038)		0	42,180)	0
17.278	15-632024	WIOA Incentive (217) d		04/01/17-06/30/18	5,455	0	0	0	0	3,033)		0	3,033)	0
17.278	15-653024	WIOA Trade Case Management (225) d	-p	10/01/15-06/30/17	41,318 ((18,640)	0	18,640	0	0		0	0	0
17.278	16-651024	WIOA Rapid Response L & C (226) d		10/01/16-12/31/17	124,497 ((21,638)	0	124,497	0	102,859)		0	0	0
17.278	17-651024	Rapid Response CM (237) d	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-12/31/18	51,678	0	0	0	0 (24,313)	0) 0	24,313)	0
		Subtotal 17.278			·~I	(985'81)	0	859,660) 0	910,600)	0) 0	69,526)	0
		Subtotal 17.258,17.259,17.278 Cluster	ıe		4	(123,480)	0	3,282,594	0	3,413,532)	0	0	254,418)	0

Schedule B-3

Schedule of Program Activity Year Ended December 31, 2017

CFDA	Grant			Program	Program or Award	Deferred (Receivable) Revenue	Special Revenue Fund Bal.	Current	Other		Repay-	H)	Deferred (Receivable) Revenue	Special Revenue Fund Bal.
Number	Number	Program Name	Grantor Agency	Period	Amount	12/31/16	12/31/16	Revenue	Revenue	Expenditures	ments Tra	Transfers	12/31/17	12/31/17
ASSISTANCE PR	OGRAMS AS IDI	ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS AS IDENTIFIED IN THE CATALOG OF FEDERAL DOMESTIC ASSISTANCE	RAL DOMESTIC ASSIST	ANCE (Continued)										
Department of Energy	nergy		0000	0.000	, i	•	•	0	•		(•
81.042	17 401008	Weatherization (081)	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/16 06/30/18	150,051	0 000	0 0	42,020	0	152,445)	0 696	<i>-</i> → •	110,425)	0
81.042	13-404008	weamerization (6/1)	IL Dept. of CEU	0//01/10-00/20/1/	344,311	(2/5,52	0 (611,112	0 0) (/88,041	950)	0	0 5	
		Subtotal 81.042			-1	(25,372)	0	259,199	0	343,302) (950)	0	110,425)	0
Department of H	Department of Health and Human Services	1 Services												
93.568	17-221008	Weatherization (682)	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-06/30/18	515,629	0	0	256,000	230 (477,127)	0	0	220,897)	0
93.568	16-221008	Weatherization (672)	IL Dept. of CEO	06/01/16-06/30/17	658,245	(45.800)	0	261.920	0	216,120)	0	0	0	0
93.568	16-224008	LIHEAP (461)	IL Dept. of CEO	10/01/15-06/30/17	2,913,541	(112,274)	0	977,426	0	851,809) (13,343)	0	0	0
93.568	17-224008	LIHEAP (471)	IL Dept. of CEO	10/01/16-06/30/15	2,220,730	0	0	909,715	0	905,523)	0	0	4,192	0
93.568	18-224008	LIHEAP (481)	IL Dept. of CEO	10/01/17-06/30/15	945,719	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
93.568	16-225008	LIHEAP Reallocated (463)	IL Dept. of CEO	01/01/17-06/30/17	67,914	0	0	67,914	0	67,914)	0	0	0	0
		Subtotal 93.568			1 ~1	(158,074)	0	2,472,975	230 (2,518,493) (13,343)) 0	216,705)	0
03 569	17-231008	CSBG (507)	II. Dent of CEO	01/01/16-12/31/15	707.877	0		436 905	31) (280 119	1 807)	<u> </u>	175 958)	c
03.50	16 231008	(100) 0000	II P+ -FOED	21/05/00 21/10/10	101,011	000010	c	000,000	,) (200,117)	1,007		00000	• •
93.569	Revolving Loan		II, Dent of CEO	One oine	10,00	(670,100	1 268 216	060,102	29 314) (5%,'01	2,109)	0 0	0 0	1 297 530
				p p	,-	(81,029)	1,268,216	687,995	29,348 (778,982) (3,976)	0	175,958)	1,297,530
		STATE OF THE STATE					i d				6			i de la companya de l
		IOIAL FEDERAL PROGRAMS			-11	(\$ 245,944) \$	1.997,66.1	\$ 12,405,993 \$	3 133,433 (\$		13,241,506) (3 19,024) 3	9	652,040) \$	1,704,045
STATE AND LOCAL	:AL													
N/A	17-254058	LIHEAP State Supplemental (472)	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/16-06/30/17	1,461,745	2,963	0	813,865	0	737,995) (78,833)	0	0	0
N/A	18-254058	LIHEAP State Supplemental (482)	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/17-06/30/18	1,932,426	0	0	979,250	0	1,134,254)	0	0	155,004)	0
N/A	17-251008	Weatherization State Supplemental (673) IL Dept. of CEO	IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/16-06/30/17	302,808	(16,499)	0	212,933	0	196,434)	0	0	0	0
N/A	18-251008	Weatherization State Supplemental (683) IL Dept. of CEO	3) IL Dept. of CEO	07/01/16-06/30/17	224,701	0	0	0) 0	161,952)	0	0	161,952)	0
N/A	RHS-0014-14	ILRental Housing Support Program (564) IL Housing Dev. Authority 07/01/14-06/30/17	 IL Housing Dev. Author. 	ity 07/01/14-06/30/17	939,114	47,848	0	30,766	1 (77,664) (951)	0	0	0
N/A	RHS-0017-14	L.Rental Housing Support Program (897) IL Housing Dev. Authority 07/01/17-06/30/20	 IL Housing Dev. Author. 	ity 07/01/17-06/30/20	655,500	0	0	130,870	4 (82,269)	0	0	48,605	0
N/A	N/A	Lead Hazard Reduction SEP (888)	Gateway Energy & Coke Co 11/07/14-11/08/15	: Co 11/07/14-11/08/18	255,000	135,387	0	0	0	135,387)	0	0	0	0
N/A	N/A	Ameren Illinois Grant	Ameren Illinois	03/01/17-12/31/17	126,730	0	0	126,730	0	126,730)	0	0	0	0
N/A	N/A	Trendley Alternate Truck Route (060)	City of East St. Louis	08/14/14-08/14/15	70,000	17,013	0	0	0	0 (17,013)	0	0	0
		TOTAL STATE AND LOCAL			•	186,712	0	2,294,414	5 (2,652,685) (96,797)) 0	268,351)	0
		TOTAL STATE, LOCAL, AND FEDERAL	ERAL		7	(S 57,232) S	1,957,051	\$ 14,760,407	\$ 133,440 (S		15,894,191) (\$ 115,821) \$	0 (\$	920,391) \$	1,704,045
					•									
			Reconciliation of Grant Awards	int Awards			E	Reconciliation of Other Income	Other Income					
			Deferred (receivable) revenue 12/31/16	renue 12/31/16		(\$ 57,232)	I	Loan repayments			\$ 36,953			
			Current year receipts			14,760,407	П	Interest income			8,157			
			Deferred receivable (revenue) 12/31/17	enue) 12/31/17	•	920,391	Ь	Program income			79,614			
			TOTAL CURRENT YI	TOTAL CURRENT YEAR GRANT AWARDS	· •	\$ 15,623,566	V	Miscellaneous income	ne ne		8,716			
					•		I	FOTAL OTHER INCOME	NCOME	1 11	\$ 133,440			



Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters

St. Clair County Board St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department Belleville, Illinois

We have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the governmental activities and each major fund of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department (a department of county government) as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes to the financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated August 7, 2018.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control over financial reporting ("internal control") to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purposes of expressing our opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control.

A deficiency in internal control exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent or detect and correct misstatements on a timely basis. A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations, during our audit, we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's financial statements are free from material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance, and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Wipfli LLP

August 7, 2018 Madison, Wisconsin

Wighli LLP



Independent Auditor's Report on Compliance For Each Major Federal Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance

St. Clair County Board St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department Belleville, Illinois

Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program

We have audited St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's (a department of county government) compliance with the types of compliance requirements described in the *U.S. Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Compliance Supplement* that could have a direct and material effect on each of its major federal programs for the year ended December 31, 2017. St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's major federal programs are identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs.

Management's Responsibility for Compliance

Management is responsible for compliance with statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of its grant awards applicable to its federal programs.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on compliance for each of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's major federal programs based on our audit of the types of compliance requirements referred to above. We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. *Code of Federal Regulations* Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards* (Uniform Guidance). Those standards and the Uniform Guidance require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion on compliance for each major federal program. However, our audit does not provide a legal determination on St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's compliance.

Opinion

In our opinion, St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department complied, in all material respects, with the compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on each of its major federal programs for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Report on Internal Control Over Compliance

Management of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above. In planning and performing our audit of compliance, we considered St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control over compliance with the types of requirements that could have a direct and material effect on each major federal program to determine the auditing procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing an opinion on compliance for each major federal program and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of St. Clair County Intergovernmental Grants Department's internal control over compliance.

A deficiency in internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent or detect and correct noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A material weakness in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. We did not identify any deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements the Uniform Guidance. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

Wipfli LLP

August 7, 2018 Madison, Wisconsin

Wighli LLP

Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs

Section I - Summary of Auditor's Results

Financial Statements

Type of auditor's report issued?

Unmodified

Internal control over financial reporting:

Material weakness identified? No Significant deficiency identified? No

Noncompliance material to financial statements noted?

Federal Awards

Internal control over major federal programs:

Material weakness identified? No Significant deficiency identified? No

Type of auditor's report issued on compliance for major program

Unmodified

Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be reported in accordance with the Uniform Guidance [2 CFR 200.516(a)]?

No

Identification of major federal programs:

Name of Federal Major Program or ClusterCFDA No.Home Investments Partnerships Program14.239WIOA Cluster17.258, 17.259,

17.278

Community Services Block Grant 93.569

Dollar threshold used to distinguish between Type A and Type B programs:

Federal \$750,000

Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee?

Section II - Financial Statement Findings

None

Section III - Federal and State Award Findings and Questioned Costs

None

Section IV - Summary Schedule of Prior Year Findings

None